Agenda Item 4


City of Evansville

Economic Development Committee

Monday, March 21, 2016, 6:00 PM 

City Hall, 31 S. Madison St. Evansville, WI

MINUTES
1. Call to Order - 6:01pm
2. Roll Call - Members present: Gene Lewis, Sue Berg, Sarah Bauer, James Otterstein, Derrick Allen, Christina Slaback and Jim Brooks. Members Absent: Gene Bass, Others Present: Community Development Director Jason Sergeant, Mayor Sandy Decker. Members Absent: Brandon Rutz
3. Motion to Approve Agenda – Berg/Bass, passed unanimously
4. Motion to waive the reading of the minutes of the February 15, 2016 regular meeting and approve them as printed – Berg/Bass, passed unanimously 
5. Citizen Appearances, other than listed agenda items – Decker thanked the EDC committee for all their hard work over the years, and noted the many accomplishments of the committee.
6. Monthly Reports

a. City Report on Economic Development Activities – Sergeant presented his staff report, including:
· February 16th, attended I&E Planning Meeting. Group is doing a tremendous job getting speakers together for remainder of season.  Including regional experts on Entrepreneurship and return of the popular elevator pitch contest.  

· Onsite meeting with sales representatives for 504 E Main Street.  1,800 square feet of open floorplan building looking for a commercial/retail tenant.
· February 20th, Council Committee of the Whole met to discuss various initiatives:

· Interim use of “Bauer House” property as multi-use park and event area with grass and a path along river, but provide clear indication future development is a goal on this lot.

· Creation of property maintenance ordinance to allow city to take action on properties with continuing junk and maintenance issues.  This will create enforcement challenges, financial challenges, along with careful considerations for a threshold that triggers action.

· School facilities and the effect on the neighborhood surrounding the Middle School if it is no longer in use.

· The need for a master plan for both Lake Leota and West Side parks.

· DNR Wetland challenges

· Increasing coordination efforts of library expansion with architect and Library Director as planning moves along.  This includes looking at parking reconfiguration options in center of black behind Grange Store.

· February 23rd, Met with Ice Age Trail Alliance planning team regarding status of rock county planning.  NPS will still have to do another open house before publicly announcing trail corridor through Evansville, this has been delayed until 2017.  NPS is very interested in how the trail can tie along Allen Creek and integrate with the Bauer House lot.  2016 is intended to provide time for an environmental analysis.  Staff continues to move forward with an application 

· February 24th, Attended WE3 Meeting, group is working on ideas for a billboard supporting local shopping in Evansville and attended Evansville Community Partnership Meeting, always great to see the level of coordination in ECP for community events.

· February 25th and March 1st, attended Chamber of Commerce board and ambassador meetings.  Discussion included a thank you lunch for School District staff, subjects of future lunch and learn events, chamber fundraisers and some new events.

· March 2nd, joined regional developers, state representatives, engineers, and city officials with Bureau Directors at the WI-DNR. DNR listened to concerns regarding inconsistencies recent wetland decisions. These are wetland the DNR has identified on high ground.  City staff sees this meeting as an important factor in development of Windmill Ridge and Lot 30.

· Conversations with Safe-Built to better understand city building inspection services for commercial projects. 

· March 5th was a weekend of community events, including: successful first ever pop-up market at red barn, regional shop hop event resulted in lots of sales for downtown shops and ECP Chili Cook-off was a great family event. 

· March 7th, attended Business Improvement Group with Chamber and School Dist. Representatives.  City staff urged a closer look at workforce concerns. 

· March 9th, attended an I&E/EDC-Entrepreneurship tour of Sector 67 in Madison, a community workshop for invention and creation. This incredible example of a “hackerspace” shows the possibilities for all variations of start-ups.

· March 15th, attended Chamber event hosting UW Marketing presentation on digital marketing.  Great to see a mix of new business owners in the audience.

· March 16th, Common Council approved final plat of Windmill ridge with conditions following Municipal Services and Plan Commission’s recommendation.  Rezoning will have to happen next, no firm timeframe on development schedule.

· March 16th, Common Council approved Ordinances 2016-03 and 2016-04 after a public hearing.  Ordinances now require sidewalks on both sides of all new streets.  This does not include developments currently under construction, as developer agreements were negotiated under old ordinances. Sidewalks will be added to existing areas if: safety and mobility of pedestrians is of concern, the street is categorized on the Transportation Plan Map, an investment occurs on property that is significant, or if the street is undergoing major reconstruction.

· March 16th, Common Council accepted a proposal from Byte Studios.  Staff will be working with the firm this week to begin the website redevelopment process, continue to submit any tips and suggestions.  Historic Preservation had 6 applications for review under the new ordinance, all were approved, including a new location downtown for a business and a restoration of a residential front porch.

· Post Office relocation is making slow progress, staff hopes to get updates this week.

· Staff continues to work with Debroux House Café to meet the conditions of the council approved RLF Loan for $9,000. Applicant will have to meet conditions of approval by April 12th or loan offer will expire.

Development Opportunities
· Progress not expected in short term with new light industrial space at 170 S. Union

· Working closely with four existing business owners to work out expansion and acquisition plans to double sizes of businesses in possible new locations.  Lots of steps in the process, hoping to have details on at least one this summer.  One has submitted a conditional use permit for a bakery and pizzeria downtown at 5 Maple Street.  Historic preservation approved the plans.  As these projects move forward, an increasing amount of retail space will be available for new tenants.

· Early Information reveals a possible continuing of developing residential lots on the City’s East side in Capstone Ridge  and Pre-meeting to discuss possible development concept of commercial and residential for a vacant lot on City’s east side.

Upcoming
· Common Council will entertain final reading and adoption of an update to the sign ordinance modifying temporary signage.  Plan Commission will review a conditional use permit for two new garages in the historic district, land division for a two-family twin lot, discuss possible mobile business ordinances and mobile communication tower ordinances.

b. Chamber of Commerce Report – Slaback reviewed her staff report and noted continuing efforts to coordinate trail companies.  The business improvement group recently discussed looking into workforce more closely, including better understanding what type of workforce we have in Evansville and what type of worker businesses need.
c. Tourism Commission Report – Berg updated on tourism activities, including 150th events. April 19th a customer service workshop will be held at Creekside to assist local employees gain workplace skills.  Next Meeting is April 5th.
d. Entrepreneurship sub-committee update – An update via email, indicated interviews are complete and analysis of information will begin this week. 
7. New Business

a. Discussion regarding possible mobile business/food truck/trailer ordinance

(Smart Growth Economic Development Goal 6).  Committee discussed the pros and cons of such an ordinance.  Sergeant noted a survey last year on the subject was inconclusive.  He also noted the current zoning ordinance allows a food trailer or business trailer to occupy a parcel on a temporary basis.  Sergeant noted the importance a mobile business/food truck can have in helping an entrepreneur start-up and hopefully someday occupying a storefront on Main Street.  Committee discussed the challenges with trailers or trucks occupying street parking or creating a conflict with the business.  Discussion also included the balance of brick and mortar business that have paid taxes and fees to establish themselves verses the current regulations that do not create a way for mobile businesses to held to the same standards.  The committee concluded permitting mobile business on private parcels only, with a permit fee and process would be the best way to proceed at this time.

b. Discussion and updates regarding new city website.

(Smart Growth Economic Development Goal 1, Objective 1).   Sergeant overviewed upcoming meeting to kick-off the process with the design team. Committee suggested interfacing with the committee chairs for input along the way.
c. Discussion regarding sites for future walkable neighborhood commercial opportunities in residential developments on west side.

(Smart Growth Economic Development Goal 1, Objective 7).  Sergeant noted recent DNR challenges and the affect it may have on future development.   

8. Old Business
a. Discussion and motion to approve RLF Application and checklist 

(Smart Growth Economic Development Goal 1, Objectives 10 and 13).  Committee reviewed new application and checklist based on recently adopted RLF policies manual, minor corrections were incorporated.  Committee expressed satisfaction with the prospect of the loan being better positioned small businesses.

9. Education and News. Sergeant briefly overviewed crowd funding article for businesses.
10. Meeting Reminder: Next regular meeting April 18, 2016, 6:00 pm
11. Motion to Adjourn. Berg/Bass, passed unanimously.  7:33 pm.
